OLD ROAD WEST SURGERY

30 Old Road West, Gravesend, Kent DA11 0LL (main)
264 Mackenzie Way, Gravesend, Kent DA12 5TY (branch)

Website: www.oldroadwestsurgery.co.uk
Email: oldroadwest@nhs.net 

PATIENT PARTICIPATION GROUP ANNUAL REPORT 2012/13
INTRODUCTION
Our still relatively young PPG met for the first time in October 2011. Initially the PPG was made up of a steering group and met on a monthly basis whilst it found its feet and members got to know one another. The PPG is now well-established, with an elected Chair and Secretary and meets every six weeks with the Practice Manager (and usually one of the GP Partners) to discuss pertinent issues and future plans which are always fed back to the Partners at Practice Meetings to maintain the important relationship between Practice and PPG. Meetings are both convivial and ordered to ensure time is well-spent but enjoyable and the PPG welcomes the Practice’s commitment to the group. The two-way communication between us patient volunteers and the Practice has seen us evolve from a small but earnest group of interested patients into an active and involved PPG working with the Practice to see if we can make any changes or improvements to the experience and relationship patients have with their surgery. 
Since the inaugural PPG meeting we have continually sought interest and participation from patients registered with the Practice and invitations to become involved with our PPG have been open to all patients and well publicised. 

Although the PPG membership has changed very little in the last 12 months, we are delighted that the PPG has retained its core membership, with the loss of one member, but the addition of another. Moreover, the group has grown in confidence, if not numbers, and has a greater sense of organisation and purpose and a continued enthusiasm and commitment, all of which have seen this PPG rightfully feel it has achieved much since we last reported to you.
PROFILE OF PPG MEMBERS
We currently have nine PPG members (plus the Practice Manager):

· Jim Hancock – Chair

· Marilyn Berry – Secretary 
· Judith Hathrill
· Colin Ball

· Len Berry

· Gaynor Farran

· Horace Sutherland

· Janet Murray

· Sue Preston

· Karen Hoadley (Practice Manager)

All members of the PPG are permanently registered patients with the Practice, some with family members registered, others as the only member of their household. Some members have been registered with the Practice for many years; others have registered more recently and have experience of other practices prior to joining this Practice. Some members having health-needs necessitating regular contact for appointments, prescriptions, test results, etc. whilst others make infrequent contact. All members are involved with the PPG on a voluntary basis. No PPG members are related to Practice staff members and no Practice staff or GP Partners have PPG voting rights.

IS OUR PPG REPRESENTATIVE?

Our PPG is as representative of our Practice population as we have been able to achieve to date. We have continued to promote the PPG to all groups of patients, any of whom are welcome to become involved, however, we do know that we still have groups not currently represented on the PPG.  
We use the following to promote our PPG and all give details of how to obtain more details about the PPG or how to contact us:
· notice boards we now have three designated PPG notice boards at our main and branch surgeries displaying up to date information, copies of minutes, leaflets, etc. about the PPG;
· leaflets – including a professionally-printed, colourful leaflet prominently sited for patients to pick up at reception at main and branch surgeries;
· Practice newsletters: displayed on notice boards at both surgery sites and reproduced for patients to pick up at reception desks and in waiting areas to read/keep at leisure;
· Emailed communications to all patients for whom we have a current email address (c.600 patients now);
· personal invitation from GPs/nurses during consultations/telephone calls with patients;
· PPG Contact Form available in reception for completion by patients interested in the PPG who will then be contacted by an existing PPG member with more information, etc. (one of our existing PPG members was recruited in this way);
· Practice Leaflet which advises readers that we have a PPG and how to obtain further details;
· Practice website where the PPG has a section it is looking to make more use of in the coming year now that it feels more structured and established.

The Practice Manager designed a promotional leaflet for the PPG, which has been professionally printed and copies continue to be readily available for patients to pick up in surgery. Ordering a second print run because people have been picking up the leaflets and taking them away is encouraging. The leaflet reassures that being involved with the PPG does not have to mean becoming a PPG member in case patients are worried about making an onerous commitment. This was felt important as we do want to attract some younger members to the group. 
More recently, the PPG has agreed that meetings could be held at varying times/different days/venues if this will help attract new or replacement members. It is hoped that the PPG will be able to convene daytime meetings from time to time, if not alternately, rather than the current, regular Tuesday evening meetings. 
The PPG has been hesitant to start its own newsletter but feels that Practice newsletters are a very valuable source of information for patients and should routinely include details of PPG activity. The PPG is happy to make available minutes of all meetings as public documents and these are added to PPG notice boards once agreed and will, in future, be posted to the Practice website and emailed to patients who have provided an email address for general Practice communication.
The Practice is happy to promote the PPG and its current Spring Newsletter publicises the PPG’s first Annual General Meeting which is scheduled to take place on Tuesday 9th July 2013 at 7.00 pm at the main surgery at 30 Old Road West.
AGREEING PRIORITIES FOR THE LOCAL PRACTICE SURVEY 2012/13
The PPG is agreed as inappropriate as a forum for complaints about the Practice, however the Patient Survey is acknowledged as a means of canvassing patient opinion about the Practice and its services and this is likely to comprise both positive and negative feedback, all forms of which are welcomed. 

The Practice reviews all complaints it receives as significant events and consequent learning opportunities and is happy to include the PPG in this process, subject to data protection and patient confidentiality, as appropriate. At the beginning of 2013 a Doctor/Staff Meeting with all doctors, nurses and staff available took place. As usual at these meetings, we looked at complaints received in the period following our last such meeting. On this occasion, there were three written complaints, two of which have been closed to patient satisfaction. Two complaints concerned clinical care and one was a misunderstanding of Practice procedure, since clarified. There was no emerging trend from these complaints. 

The PPG spent some time considering last year’s survey, reviewing the results, report/action plan against achievements to date. This process was integral to planning this year’s survey. 
The set-up and development of this PPG has been very-much interlinked with the Practice Patient Survey process. 
We understand the usefulness of a patient survey in setting objectives for the Practice and, more recently, the PPG but we also understand the responsibility we have as a PPG to not unreasonably raise patient expectations with regards to what can be achieved in specific timeframes. Consequently, the PPG wanted to make the patient survey this year a personal experience rather than a form-filling exercise, enabling PPG members to engage with patients face-to-face with open discussion with a view to profiling the PPG, determining if any themes emerged and getting snapshots of what matters to the patients attending the surgery premises (main or branch surgery) ‘today’ to be as relevant as possible.
Traditionally local practice survey forms are handed out (and emailed) to patients and/or left at reception or in waiting areas for patients to pick up, complete and return, but this year’s approach, at PPG instigation, has been very different. The Practice has welcomed this time-intensive and very personal input from our PPG members and patients responding seemed to also welcome the opportunity to voice their opinions and thoughts about the Practice vocally, personally and anonymously.
The PPG agreed that patients would be asked about the following in the survey/conversation:
· Awareness of the PPG itself
· Is there anything the PPG can help with
· Is feedback from and information about the PPG wanted
· Is there any interest in local support groups for health issues
· Is there any interest in attending health education events organised by the Practice; any preferred topics
· Any current issues or concerns regarding Practice services
· Any issues relating to Practice premises
· Any other comments (see below)
The PPG felt it was important that patients be given the opportunity in the survey to make their own comments for a more personal and individual response and, again, to help identify priorities with a view to future focus/action which could be taken to improve the Practice, facilities, services, etc. for patients as appropriate and feasible.

SURVEY SUMMARY / ACTION PLAN

The full findings and proposals arising out of the latest local practice survey are available in our Patient Survey 2013 Results & Report, which can be viewed in at our Practice website: www.oldroadwestsurgery.co.uk. Alternatively, the report can be emailed or posted on request. The survey this year uniquely allowed patients from the main and branch surgeries to give a response specific to the site they attend which has been very helpful to the Practice and PPG in determining an appropriate action plan.
The following areas for action subsequent to this year’s survey have been identified and will be implemented in achievable and appropriate timescales (or as specified in the report):
· Making improvements to the car park at the main surgery, including offering disabled parking bay;
· Issue more regular surgery newsletters to include PPG updates;
· Improve telephone access at the main surgery;

· Improve booking/availability of appointments;

· Have less disruption to service at Mackenzie Way branch surgery;
· Provide additional practice nurse time at Mackenzie Way branch surgery;
· Introduce online services;
· Improve computer links at Mackenzie Way branch surgery so less ‘down-time’;
· Provide more information about the Electronic Prescribing Service (EPS);

· Provide ‘annual reminders’ for long-term conditions;

· More sign-posting to support organisations, etc.

· Advertise the PPG.
The following findings arising from the survey are some of the areas we are unable to implement the desired change/improvement at the moment, with reasons detailed:

· Offer phlebotomy – as a large, busy Practice (with limited parking) with no ability to further extend our premises, we do not have sufficient room space to introduce what would be a bust phlebotomy service. For this reason have an arrangement with a nearby practice whereby our patients can have blood tests taken at Oakfield Surgery (free parking) by appointment instead of having to get to local hospitals.
· Open at weekends/late night opening – we still do not feel there is sufficient demand for this and the few people requesting this mostly want access to emergency-type appointments which is not what the Extended Hours scheme is designed to offer. Fortunately, we are located close to both the walk-in White Horse Surgery and our local Minor Injuries Unit both of which provide a very useful service to our patients when the surgery is closed
· Employ more doctors – much of what the Practice offers is constrained by space as well as Practice list size and currently we have no space to take on another doctor, but we are looking to increase our practice nursing hours
PRACTICE OPENING HOURS AND HOW TO ACCESS SERVICES

Our two surgery sites have separate opening times, as detailed below, with branch patients aware that they can be seen at the main surgery if there is no provision to see them at the branch surgery:

MAIN SURGERY:

30 OLD ROAD WEST, GRAVESEND, KENT DA11 0LL

Telephone: 
01474 352075

Fax:

01474 333952


RECEPTION OPENING TIMES:

MONDAY


8.30 AM – 6.30 PM 
TUESDAY


8.30 AM – 6.30 PM

WEDNESDAY


8.30 AM – 6.30 PM

THURSDAY


8.30 AM – 6.30 PM

FRIDAY


8.30 AM – 6.30 PM

SATURDAY/SUNDAY
CLOSED

BRANCH SURGERY:

264 MACKENZIE WAY, GRAVESEND, KENT DA12 5TY

Telephone:
01474 566497

Fax:

01474 532981

RECEPTION OPENING TIMES:

MONDAY


8.30 AM – 12.30 PM
3.45 PM – 6.30 PM
TUESDAY


8.30 AM – 12.30 PM 3.45 PM – 6.30 PM
WEDNESDAY


8.30 AM – 12.30 PM 
THURSDAY


8.00 AM – 12.00 PM (may alter to 8.30 AM-12.30 PM)
FRIDAY


8.30 AM – 12.30 PM
SATURDAY/SUNDAY
CLOSED

When the surgeries are closed, i.e. outside of the core hours of 8.30 am – 6.30 pm Monday to Friday, callers will hear a recorded message advising them to hang up and redial 111, the new NHS service for access to medical services when the need is not a 999 emergency. NHS 111 is free to call from landlines and mobiles.
The Practice is responsible for taking calls from patients from 8.00 am on weekdays and there is always at least one member of staff available, by rota, to answer telephone calls between 8.00 am – 8.30 am so any emergency call can be directed to the duty doctor.
Our main surgery is open continually from 8.30 am to 6.30 pm, closing only for ‘protected learning’ afternoons for team development or for occasional staff meetings or training sessions. Any such closures are always publicised in advance for patient information, with a contact telephone number for emergencies if we do not have external cover.

Neither surgery opens at the weekend or on designated Bank and national holidays.

Currently patients can make appointments in person at the reception at either surgery or by telephone on 01474 352075 (for main surgery) or 01474 566497 (for branch surgery). We do not yet have any facility for booking or cancelling appointments by remote access/electronically.
Our telephone system provides the opportunity for patients to leave a recorded message to cancel an appointment during normal surgery opening hours – please dial 01474 352075 and select option 2, leaving your message when prompted. 

Doctors (we currently have 6 full-time Partners, 1 part-time Partner and a GP Registrar due to return from maternity leave in May 2012). All doctors have similar session times each of a minimum of 2 hours’ duration (10 minute appointment slots) with the earliest doctor’s appointment available from 8.10 am (at our branch surgery on Thursday mornings) and from 8.30 am at our main surgery. The latest appointment time available with a doctor is 6.20 pm (6.30 pm for family planning clinics). 

Each morning session with a doctor is comprised of routine/prebookable (up to 8 weeks ahead) appointments and appointment slots reserved for same-day or next-day booking. Afternoon sessions (15 appointment slots each) are mostly routine book-ahead slots with 2 or 3 same-day slots as considered appropriate for demand. Additionally each day one doctor will hold an “open” surgery following on from their shortened general surgery, ensuring patients wanting to be seen urgently will be so even when all appointments have been booked. 

Between morning and afternoon/evening surgeries, doctors carry out home visits as required. 

At our branch surgery one doctor holds a general surgery each morning, by rota, comprising of 15 x 10 minutes appointment slots with a combination of same-day or day-ahead bookings – as agreed with branch patients by survey some time ago. 

In addition to their usual surgeries, we also provide diabetic, family planning and acupuncture clinics and book appointments for minor surgery, implant/coil insertions/removals, post-natals and other medical examinations for patients as required.
Doctors all receive requests to speak to patients and will take calls between surgeries or call patients back to offer advice/answer queries, etc. 
Practice nurses and health care assistant also offer a number of appointments each week at our main surgery which can be booked several weeks in advance. We have 3 x nurses and 1 HCA and are currently recruiting for an additional practice nurse to increase nursing hours. The nurses and HCA offer appointments for all of the following:

· Cervical smears 

· Well woman / well man / new patient checks

· Immunisations including children’s, travel, HPV, flu and pneumonia

· Asthma/COPD 

· Coronary heart disease

· Diabetes including foot care

· Smoking cessation

· ECGs

· Blood pressure checks

· Lifestyle advice including cholesterol lowering, weight control, etc.

· Wound checks

· Dressings

· Suture removal

One of our nurses is usually available for same-day appointments each morning, so if you contact us and feel you need to be seen soon, you may be offered an appointment with the nurse in the first instance. One of our nurses is a Nurse Prescriber and all our nurses and our HCA have access to a doctor if additional clinical assessment is required.
At the moment there is one practice nurse session weekly at our branch surgery (Thursday mornings) but we will be adding a second weekly session once we have successfully recruited a fourth practice nurse.
The Practice email address oldroadwest@nhs.net can be used for feedback/comment at any time but should not be used for clinical enquiries or prescription ordering, etc as the address is not continually monitored/accessed.
Test results are available by telephone, preferably after 2.00 pm when telephone lines are less busy, but this is not to say a patient will not be able to get a result at other times. Urgent/abnormal results are relayed to patients proactively.

Repeat prescriptions can be ordered by dropping a note into the surgery in person, by post or by fax. We ask for a minimum of 48 hours to process requests. We have also recently, successfully introduced the Electronic Prescription Service (EPS) and are signing patients up for this on an ongoing basis.

We do not have an onsite pharmacy but are just a few minutes walk from NB Pharmacy.

Car park limited parking is available at both our surgery sites.
Both our main and branch surgeries have disabled access through front entrances.
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